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A B S T R A C T   

This research provides insight into the effects of implementing Corporate Social Responsibility initiatives in the mining industry in the European context. In many 
cases, the strategy is not coincident for shareholders and stakeholders, and as a result, the mining activity could be jeopardized. Achieving socially responsible goals 
can be a challenging task to conduct. This study aims to examine the relationship between Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR) performance and the economic 
growth of European mining companies using fixed effects regression models in addition to content analysis. Data from 45 medium- and large-sized mining companies 
is analyzed from 2018 to 2021. The models were created to assess the relationship between the companies’ economic and social responsibility performances. The 
findings of this paper confirm that Corporate Social Responsibility positively affects the economic growth of companies, including their profitability and firm value. 
Furthermore, the affecting CSR indicators are identified with respect to each economic indicator, with training, health & safety, and community development being 
the most common impacting indicators.   

1. Introduction 

The mining sector is one of the most controversial industries in the 
sense that, at the same time that it is beneficial to society, it can be a 
threat to it. Due to the growing concentration on Corporate Social Re-
sponsibility (CSR) and the development of various standards and prin-
ciples in the mining industry around the world specifically for CSR, an 
analysis of the relationship between Corporate Social Responsibility and 
economic performance in the mining industry of Europe seems to be 
necessary. The mining industry is linked to a country’s economy and 
natural resource activities, including mining. A country’s economy is 
related to its extraction industries (McMahon and Moreira, 2014). 
Among them, mining industries have grown dramatically in the past few 
years in periphery and core countries (Pietrobelli et al., 2018). Europe is 
responsible for 7% of the world’s mining (World Mining Data, 2022). 
With almost 4.94 billion euros of GDP from mining in some leading 
European countries (Trading Economics, 2022a), the mining industry 
has experienced a 1.20 percent increase in the European Union during 
the last year (Trading Economics, 2022b), and by adopting measure-
ments, including improving governance institutions, mining can 
continue to be beneficial to its stakeholders to a greater extent (Corri-
gan, 2017). 

Mining companies have been a pivotal sector, having a prominent 
impact on social welfare (Esteves, 2008; Parker and Cox, 2020), eco-
nomic improvement (Sagebien et al., 2008), and environmental 

management (Ruokonen, 2019) in Australia, Southern Africa, Canada, 
and Finland, respectively. The term "social license," which was originally 
used to describe the difficulty of establishing a relationship between 
local communities, organizational behavior, and Corporate Social Re-
sponsibility, has come to represent community support during mining 
operations. The phrase is now a prescriptive standard that business ac-
tors strive to meet (Hitch and Barakos, 2021). Among central and 
eastern European countries, mining has contributed to infrastructural 
development and poverty reduction (Tsaurai, 2021). On the other hand, 
mining has been deemed a harmful activity to the environment and 
society, such as in terms of employment opportunities or prosperity 
(Suopajärvi et al., 2016). Even with regular reports and disclosures, 
NGOs are still skeptical about the mining industry and its responsibility 
(Dashwood, 2007). Thus, sustainability, contribution to sustainable 
development goals, and social responsibility have been gaining impor-
tance and turning into strategic goals for decision-making inside the 
sector (Govindan et al., 2014). 

Due to the fact that mining operations occur in dictating locations 
and mining companies cannot relocate their activities, they need to 
establish and maintain a good relationship with indigenous, local, and 
societal groups. Otherwise, they could lose their Social License to 
Operate (SLO). As a result, CSR for mining companies must be perceived 
as a way to collect various stakeholders together and, simultaneously, 
improve the reputation and development of a company (Azzone et al., 
1997). Gorman & Dzombak (2018) believed that, based on the nature of 
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extractive industries, sustainable mining includes the implementation of 
practices during the operation phase that bring about social and envi-
ronmental improvements compared to traditional resource exploitation 
methods, as well as diminishing adverse effects while perpetuating the 
miners’ health and safety, and all stakeholders, including engaged 
communities. The range of society’s expectations from the mining in-
dustry is wide (Frederiksen, 2019). Nonetheless, there are a few recur-
ring items, including environmental preservation, human rights, health 
and safety of employees, integration with sustainable development 
goals, and corporate governance (Vintró et al., 2012; Mason et al., 2014; 
Bascompta et al., 2022). 

In this paper, the authors remained neutral with regard to their 
standpoint on the role of Corporate Social Responsibility in reaching 
sustainability in mining (Frederiksen, 2019; Pozas et al., 2015). Ac-
cording to Shirasu & Kawakita (2021), concentrating on all stake-
holders, and not only shareholders, through CSR initiatives can result in 
the financial growth of the firm in the long run. Education, employment, 
and health for locals (Mbilima, 2021), cultural and recreation programs 
(Millington et al., 2019), economic development (Frederiksen, 2019), 
employees’ health and safety, environment protection (Chen et al., 
2021), and facilitated access to financing (Abuya and Odongo, 2020) 
can happen due to CSR initiatives implemented by mining companies. 
Although responsible mining cannot be defined in the same way for all 
mining scenarios, it can be defined in a broader sense as a mining ac-
tivity that: (1) obtains consent from local communities before local of-
ficials; and (2) conducts a thorough assessment of all potential 
environmental impacts and risks (Broad, 2014). 

A study by Mutti et al. (2012) investigated the relationship between 
CSR and the socioeconomic, prosperity, and sustainable development of 
mining communities in Argentina from the perspective of key stake-
holders. Their study depicted that voluntary self-regulation of CSR ini-
tiatives in situations that are characterized by incompetent governance 
is against the will of institutional and social stakeholders. It also claims 
that companies can improve their CSR in areas such as communication, 
transparency, and stakeholder engagement to achieve better results. 
Furthermore, during their study on the impact of Corporate Social Re-
sponsibility on corporate financial performance in extractive industries 
in China, Pan et al. (2014) found that responsibility toward share-
holders, employees, the environment, suppliers, customers, and con-
sumers has a significant impact on the financial performance of the 
company. Currently, the mining industries of European countries are 
moving toward a contribution to economic benefits in an ethical 
manner, developing their sustainability practices to improve their 
reputation and market share, and preserving the environment while 
fostering their CSR activities (Ivic et al., 2021). Thus, European mining 
firms are willing to understand the correlation between their expenses 
on CSR initiatives and their economic performance over a period of time. 

Due to the aforementioned arguments, this paper evaluates the 
impact of CSR initiatives on the economic performance of mining 
companies in Europe. It is hypothesized that CSR spending in mining 
firms has a positive correlation with their economic performance, and 
identifying impactful criteria is considered one of the main means of 
influence on the economic performance of the firm caused by Corporate 
Social Responsibility. Therefore, this study scrutinizes the association 
between CSR and the economic performance of European mining com-
panies listed on CSR Hub based on firm size. Our research shows a 
remarkable association with the literature in two ways. Firstly, it depicts 
the positive contribution of CSR initiatives to the economic growth of 
European mining companies, given the two prominent aspects of eco-
nomic growth: capital and labor. Secondly, with regard to our analysis, 
we identify the channels through which mining companies can boost 
their economic performance. This study can also contribute to scholars, 
legislators, or experts providing additional insights so as to develop 
more comprehensive policies or frameworks in line with the interests of 
mining companies and all their stakeholders. Our study is a pioneer in 
assessing the impact of CSR on the economic performance, rather than 

solely financial performance, of European mining companies, as far as 
we are aware. Correspondingly, academics could benefit from our 
research findings to develop innovative strategies promoting sustainable 
development and improve the reputation of the mining industry among 
its stakeholders. 

The remainder of the paper is organized as follows. The next section 
of the paper provides a comprehensive review of earlier studies relevant 
to this research. This is followed by the methodology and the theory 
linked to the study. The results of our study are then presented, followed 
by the Discussion and Conclusion, respectively. 

2. Literature review 

The definition of Corporate Social Responsibility has a wide range 
and has evolved over time. Although there is no specific definition of 
CSR for the mining industry, in general, it is defined as the commitments 
of a company with regard to the environment and society and to provide 
local communities with benefits, mainly on a voluntary basis (Abuya, 
2016; Slack, 2012). There are discussions about whether CSR initiatives 
can turn into profit or not. As a matter of fact, stakeholders can set the 
benefits for a company as the initiatives are tied to the business activities 
rather than the act. CSR can also be driven by a range of contemplations, 
such as a moral obligation to human rights, societal welfare, and pro-
tecting the economic activities of a company (Mulhern et al., 2020). 
Creating a common ground for all stakeholders is a challenging task for 
most mining companies. It is argued that the social responsibility of 
mining companies can evolve according to the harmony of the economic 
development and profitability of the company (shareholders) and move 
toward sustainability (stakeholders), which can be done through CSR 
initiatives (Vintró and Comajuncosa, 2010). 

Given the wide range of impacts of the mining industry on all Sus-
tainable Development Goals (SDGs) (UNDP, 2016), as shown in Fig. 1, in 
order to reach the aforementioned objectives, more financial allocation 
is required (Sisto et al., 2020). 

Furthermore, mining companies primarily use CSR initiatives 
aligned with the SDGs, investing significant resources to create value, 
preserve, and occasionally change the favors of stakeholders due to 
financial market pressures and reputation concerns (Mzembe and 
Meaton, 2014). On the other hand, CSR activities can act as a means to 
address the social and/or environmental issues created by mining 
companies. As the literature indicates, companies implement CSR as a 
channel for philanthropic activities to benefit communities through the 
establishment of various facilities and infrastructures (Mzembe and 
Downs, 2014; Abuya and Odongo, 2020; Zainuddin Rela et al., 2020). As 
an example, the "Hirak" movements (community protests) in mining 
regions grew more intense in the wake of the events of the Arab Spring in 
2011 and the widespread demonstrations of the February 20th move-
ment in Morocco. CSR initiatives were started by a state-owned mining 
corporation in a mining region that trailed far behind in terms of 
regional development on multiple fronts. The more corporations 
imposed societal engaging activities, the more social peace they fostered 
(Mehahad and Bounar, 2020). The issue of balancing the benefits of 
shareholders and stakeholders was a challenge for the government of 
Canada in the extractive industries that were handled (Wanvik, 2016). 
This was possible due to the fact that the Canadian Government turned 
its social and environmental planning into corporate stakeholder man-
agement through the assignment of CSR departments of multinational 
corporations as responsible. It has shown that a shift in the power po-
sition through three different but correlated courses, namely the “gov-
ernment” to “governance” process, the development of what is being 
called a post-political condition, and the improvement of CSR initiatives 
toward stakeholder management, can show significant positive results. 

Outside of the mining industry, a new line of investigation on the 
nexus between financial performance and multiple CSR criteria has been 
concentrated in various industries with specific CSR indicators including 
food (Partalidou et al., 2020), automotive (Lin et al., 2020), hospitality 
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(Franco et al., 2020; Uyar et al., 2020), and banking (Maqbool and 
Zameer, 2018; Siueia et al., 2019). This growth of research interest may 
have a correlation with the rapid development of the aforementioned 
industries. Another novel approach to CSR and company financial per-
formance has been the investigation of the relationship between a spe-
cific CSR indicator, such as water management, and the supply chain. 
For instance, Weber & Saunders-Hogberg (2020) examined the rela-
tionship between water management as a CSR indicator and the finan-
cial performance of the food and beverage industry using structural 
equation modeling, resulting in a positive influence of CSR on financial 
performance as the conclusion, and Hsu et al. (2022) found that CSR 
positively affects the value added to the supply chain. Also, there are 
studies on the mediating roles of ownership (Akben-Selcuk, 2019), 
reputation (Fourati and Dammak, 2021) leadership (Javed et al., 2020), 
and diversity (Kahloul et al., 2022) with regard to financial performance 
and CSR. On another note, based on the country classification – being 
developing or developed – there might be differences that may affect the 
implemented CSR by companies; the government influence in devel-
oping countries like China is heavier than NGOs and private organiza-
tions (Tan-Mullins and Hofman, 2014; Ji and Miao, 2020) which can 
lead to decrease the CSR-financial performance relationship (Long et al., 
2020), whereas the interference of government is at the lowest possible 
and the CSR plans are often directed by corporations (Bhatia and Mak-
kar, 2020). Except for a CSR-regulated country, like India as an example, 
the majority of companies in developing countries may not be as 
frequent as those in developed ones (Dobers & Halme, 2009). Further-
more, CSR initiatives are considered charity activities in developing 
countries such as India, Pakistan, and Lebanon (Kvasničková 
Stanislavská et al., 2020) with low transparency and engagement rates 
on media (Sharma, 2019), while in developed countries, consumer 
engagement through social media is high due to the fact that in these 
countries CSR is mainly used to attract more consumers (Chu et al., 

2020). 
On the whole, studies on CSR effects on firm performance in the 

mining industry are categorized into two groups. First, despite being 
disputed, a large number of researchers have provided evidence of the 
positive effect of CSR on corporate financial performance (Orlitzky 
et al., 2003). CSR activities are considered a positively effective tool to 
enhance the satisfaction, psychological capacity, and moral identity of 
employees (Al-Ghazali et al., 2021). It is argued by Moon & Choi (2014) 
that companies can benefit from their ethical identity in a way that 
achieves the satisfaction of stakeholders, which results in the growth of 
their financial performance. In another study, Devie et al. (2019) 
investigated a sample of 40 mining companies listed in the Indonesian 
Stock Market from 2008 to 2016. The findings of this study show an 
overall positive impact of CSR initiatives, although the correlation gets 
stronger in the long term. In spite of the significant negative effect of 
risk, due to the dramatic negative correlation, it is concluded that even 
when involving risk, CSR impacts the financial performance of the 
companies in the long run. In a related study done by Nguyen et al. 
(2022), it is corroborated that the positive influence of CSR on the 
financial performance of firms is more observed in mining firms 
compared to non-mining ones. Kludacz-Alessandri & Cygaska (2021) 
examined the relationship between CSR performance and critical busi-
ness result indicators in 219 international energy companies. The study 
confirms that adopting proper investment policies in CSR practices can 
boost the business outcomes of the sector. 

By evaluating 39 mining companies in Indonesia, Fadrul et al. (2021) 
assessed the effects of CSR on firm value. The results of this study 
confirm that except for institutional ownership, managerial ownership, 
CSR activities, and financial performance have a significant impact on 
the value of a firm, considering that financial performance can even 
partially act as a mediator to the adverse effect of institutional owner-
ship. On a similar trajectory, Nyeadi et al. (2018) studied the association 

Fig. 1. Impact of the mining industry on the SDGs.  
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of firm financial performance with CSR in the extractive industries of 
South Africa. The study is done with a sample consisting of 56 com-
panies listed on the Johannesburg Stock Exchange during 2011–2013. It 
reveals the robust impact of CSR on the financial performance of com-
panies, specifically larger firms, with no relationship between social and 
environmental indicators influencing firm performance. 

The second results group belongs to the studies that indicate the 
neutral or negative effect of CSR initiatives on firms’ financial perfor-
mance in the mining industry. Kumala & Siregar (2020) investigated the 
relationship between CSR, family ownership, and earnings management 
of 105 Indonesian mining companies between 2012 and 2014. The re-
sults indicate a negative association between the indicators mentioned 
and family ownership, which acts as an emphasizer. A study by Weber & 
Banks (2012) suggests that there is no clear relationship between sus-
tainability performance and the financial performance of companies in 
the extractive industries. With a sample of 262 Canadian extractive 
companies, the study used 166 criteria in the categories of business 
ethics and product responsibility, the environment, community issues, 
and corporate governance. The results indicate that although Canadian 
companies have better financial performance compared to their inter-
national competitors, they underperform on social and environmental 
issues. Moreover, Chetty et al. (2015) performed a regression analysis on 
companies listed on the Johannesburg Securities Exchange Socially 
Responsible Investment Index (JSE SRI Index) including the basic ma-
terials sector. The empirical evidence presented shows that CSR has a 
neutral impact on the financial performance of these firms over a period 
of nine years. Similarly, Prihatiningtias & Dayanti (2014) assessed the 
same correlation for mining corporations listed on the Indonesian Stock 
Exchange between 2010 and 2012 using financial performance in-
dicators, namely Return on Equity (ROE) and Cumulative Abnormal 
Return (CAR) using multiple regression tests, which resulted in a 
conclusion stating that the positive relationship between CSR and 
financial performance is not significant. 

It is worth noting that some other studies take a different approach 
than focusing solely on the relationship between CSR and the financial 
performance of mining firms. For instance, using 43 interviews with 
several stakeholders engaged in CSR activities in the mining industry of 
Zambia, Phiri et al. (2018) examined the interactions of main stake-
holders and CSR practices implemented in Zambian copper mining 
companies. The findings of the study show that there is an explicit power 
imbalance between civil society and mining firms, which is exacerbated 
by a number of factors, including conflicts among the primary stake-
holders themselves. Furthermore, owing to the lack of a collective 
consensus for social and environmental frameworks and the eligibility of 
the leadership of stakeholders through transparency and accountability 
channels, critical cooperation at the local level is found to be chal-
lenging. Tackling this issue would ensure benefits to society and com-
panies alike. Furthermore, mining companies can use frameworks that 
are tailored to their specific geographical operations criteria. This could 
help companies concentrate on critical CSR criteria to address business 
and social objectives simultaneously. 

Implementing influential CSR activities requires obtaining a 
comprehensive plan. An appropriate framework for CSR initiatives 
consists of economic, social, and environmental concerns that should be 
straightforward with regard to execution and observation by all parties 
involved in the initiatives. From a sustainable development perspective, 
a well-designed CSR program can act as a starting point for under-
standing sustainability issues properly and acting upon them 
accordingly. 

Given the focus of previous studies regarding the economic aspect of 
CSR in the mining industry, the researchers mainly studied the financial 
performance of the industry, particularly in Indonesia. In addition, 
studies have been conducted on a compilation of stock exchange com-
panies. Our study is unique from the ordinary research line due to its 
concentration on the top mining companies in Europe and its extraction 
of the influential parameters related to decision-making. The reason for 

choosing European mining companies is obvious; As of 2019, the mining 
and quarry industry in the EU had a wage-adjusted labor productivity of 
221.8% with a total of 48.7% turnover among the EU sectors for metal 
and non-metal mining companies (Eurostat, 2022). Table 1 represents 
key economic indicators for the EU. 

Mining has always been seen as a detrimental activity to the envi-
ronment and society, specifically in Europe due to the vast attention 
given to environmental preservation actions. Although mining com-
panies have mostly declared their budgets and expenses for CSR activ-
ities, many communities around mining areas are reluctant about the net 
profit stemming from mining sites close by (Yang and Ho, 2019). 
Another argument is that mining can be a threat to the safety of nearby 
communities. For instance, mining activities (especially underground 
mining) can cause subsidence, which may result in damaging the local 
infrastructure and the environment (Sidki-Rius et al., 2022). In contrast 
to urban-based sectors such as IT, education, or healthcare, CSR initia-
tives in mining operations are different. Implementing CSR activities in 
mining may be viewed as a deceptive means of reducing the negative 
impact of its destructive nature, as on the one hand it is required to 
destroy natural intact lands, while on the other hand, the ultimate goal is 
to provide a better quality of life to society (Mutti et al., 2012). 

The evident contribution of mining to national economies and social 
development is a pivotal pillar in some countries, such as Canada and 
Australia, to name a few (Parker and Cox, 2020; Sagebien et al., 2008). 
Knutsen et al. (2017) argue that bribery is increased by mining, as the 
comparison of an area before and after mining indicates, and it leads to 
local officials requiring more bribes. However, mining can be beneficial 
in the sense that it has a direct impact on the Human Development Index 
(HDI), corruption reduction, a stable political situation, accountability, 
the eradication of inequality, and the Gini coefficient (Ericsson and Löf, 
2019). Mining has been an active component in decreasing the unem-
ployment rate and providing vital materials to supply chains in other 
sectors. In some industries, there have not been other substances to 
replace those that have been exploited from ores, or the technology has 
not been up to the level to synthesize replaceable elements for them. 
Additionally, from a philanthropic standpoint, the efforts of the mining 
industry have been proven around the globe (Brown et al., 2006; Pozas 
et al., 2015; Lamb et al., 2017; Kumi et al., 2020). A concerning factor 
for the mining industry is that, given all its linkages to improving the 
quality of life and philanthropic actions, the relationship between the 
economic performance of firms and the aforementioned contributions is 
challenging to measure. As a result, being oblivious to the association 
between CSR and economic performance is not in favor of the mana-
gerial perspective of the mining industry, specifically in Europe. 
Therefore, by understanding the relationship between social activities 
and economic performance, more mining firms can be encouraged to get 
engaged in these sorts of initiatives. 

Table 1 
Key economic indicators for the mining industry in the EU (Eurostat, 2022).  

Main Indicatorsa Unit Value 

Number of enterprises (number) Number 16,932 
Number of people employed (number) Number 392,246 
Turnover EUR million 86,394 
Value Added EUR million 33,055 
Share in non-financial Business Economy Total 
Number of enterprises % 0.1 
Number of persons employed % 0.3 
Value added % 0.5 
Derived Indicators 
Apparent labor productivity EUR thousand per head 84.3 
Average personnel costs EUR thousand per head 38 
Wage-adjusted labor productivity % 221.8 
Gross operating rate % 21.5  
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3. Theory and hypotheses 

3.1. Corporate social responsibility: theoretical insights 

Generally, there are five reasons why companies choose to imple-
ment and disclose CSR. They are aligned with the following (Jenkins, 
2004).  

1. Standards and regulations  
2. Legitimacy theory  
3. Public pressure from society and NGOs  
4. Political economy theory  
5. Stakeholder theory 

Stakeholder Theory discusses the fact that a business has a wider 
range of beneficiaries besides its shareholders. Prioritizing shareholders 
over stakeholders can cause long-term issues for firms (Kumi et al., 
2020). The initial traces of stakeholder theory go back to the Great 
Depression in the United States; It is argued that a corporation should 
benefit all its stakeholders, directly or indirectly (Freeman et al., 2010). 
CSR initiatives have been widely implemented as a proxy to reinforce 
the relationship between companies and all stakeholders, including so-
ciety and the environment. We consider a positive correlation between 
stakeholder theory and CSR activities by mining firms that focuses on 
the responsibilities of mining companies toward their stakeholders. 
Understanding this link is critical because mining has a more prominent 
relationship with societal and environmental measurements than other 
sectors such as education. To clarify, mining operations can bring about 
issues for the local people living near the mine site, and at the same time, 
they impact the wildlife habitats, or the fauna and flora, which are silent 
stakeholders and may be neglected. Consequently, to cover a wider 
range of audiences in the mining industry, Stakeholder Theory is an 
acceptable approach to identifying the needs of the stakeholders and 
aligning them with CSR strategies. 

Cesar (2019) defines Stakeholder Theory into three categories 
namely: instrumental, descriptive, and normative. The instrumental 
approach mainly focuses on the trust of stakeholders and its association 
with the company’s revenue growth, and whether the engagement of 
stakeholders is beneficial to the firm. In the descriptive approach, the 
process of contemplating the interests of the stakeholders through the 
characteristics and behaviors of a firm. Finally, the normative approach 
explains the reasons why a company should consider stakeholders’ in-
terests. It could also be referred to as the “moral guidelines” of a com-
pany. All three approaches have an intertwined relationship as the 
normative approach in the core which is a part of the instrumental 

approach, and at last, the descriptive approach is a surrounding for the 
other two (Fig. 2). 

To maximize the positive effects of CSR activities on the firms and 
adopt strategies aligned with sustainable development, the resource- 
based theory might come in useful as a complementary framework to 
Stakeholders Theory. The resource-based theory argues that a firm can 
be considered a compilation of finite capabilities and limited resources. 
Due to the unique structure of each business, these resources are specific 
to it. Therefore, the theory discusses that a company can benefit more by 
concentrating on improving its resources rather than focusing on 
external competition (Branco et al., 2006). In the mining industry, uti-
lizing resources for development purposes has two extremes; on the one 
hand, with regard to centuries of mining, South Africa has become an 
international region to provide mining services including equipment, 
while Niger and Sudan as the leading producers of Uranium and oil 
respectively have yet to struggle with sustainability issues. However, 
countries such as Angola, have been able to improve their economic 
classification, although not to a significant level (Kragelund, 2020). As a 
result, it could be concluded that CSR initiatives are proxies that mining 
firms can benefit from specifically for their competitive advantage. 

The presented paper concentrates on the instrumental approach of 
Stakeholder Theory combined with the principle of resource-based 
theory to evaluate the impact of CSR on the economic performance of 
mining firms. Considering the prominence of CSR in mining, which has 
led to the establishment of several international entities and standards. 
The International Council of Mining and Metals (ICMM) and the Global 
Reporting Initiative (GRI) are some of these entities, to name a few. 
However, many firms are still hesitant to conduct more explicit CSR 
activities due to their doubt about the financial profit and economic 
benefit of CSR initiatives, and this subject has been more obvious in 
Europe due to the smaller size of mining companies. Taking into 
consideration that mining has a vital role in the economy of Europe 
(Eurostat, 2022), our study makes an effort to contemplate the process of 
the mining sector in Europe in tackling sustainability challenges that 
include communities and the environment. The advantage of this study 
can be noteworthy for mining firms as they can continue or become 
more involved in socially responsible activities with a more assertive 
economic viewpoint. Many individuals perceive mining companies’ CSR 
initiatives as philanthropic gestures to improve the firms’ reputation and 
image and not as a set of activities aligned with sustainable development 
goals for the benefit of stakeholders other than shareholders. 

The procedure for our study has been adopted based on Jahmane & 
Gaies (2020) in order to investigate the economic performance of Eu-
ropean mining companies in association with their CSR performances 
(ranking) based on the CSR Hub database. The goal is the correlation 
between CSR ratings and ranking with the economic criteria of a com-
pany so as to identify whether CSR rankings have a significant effect on 
the financial performance of the companies. The indicators used in their 
study to represent the financial performance are return on assets (ROA), 
return on equity (ROE), and Tobin’s Q (TQ) with CSR data obtained 
from Thomson Reuters ASSET4/ESG and Thomas Reuters Datastream. 

3.2. Research hypothesis 

Based on the literature reviewed above, we can conclude that the 
outcome of the relationship between CSR and corporate financial per-
formance has yet to be determined. The incongruency between the 
positive and negative outcomes of previous studies creates the need for a 
more reliable design for the study that could present the true economic 
performance of the company and not only the financial one. We incor-
porate financial indicators based on the market, revenue, profit, etc., 
and the efficiency of companies’ inputs into the activity to examine how 
CSR activities affect the economic performance of firms in the mining 
industry of Europe. Therefore, our hypotheses are as follows: 

Hypothesis (H1). CSR has a statistically significant impact on return 
on assets Fig. 2. Intertwined relationship of Stakeholder Theory approaches.  
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ROA is a proxy to assess the financial performance of companies 
using the ratio of income to assets. Many studies, including Chen et al. 
(2021) provide evidence that CSR has a positive relationship with ROA 
as they investigate the relationship between institutional investors’ 
visits to the site and CSR by examining 13,867 observations from the 
China stock exchange market from 2010 to 2018. ROA is calculated 
through the following equation as Eq. (1): 

ROA =
Operating Income

Total Assets
(1) 

Hypothesis (H2). CSR has a statistically significant impact on return 
on equity 

This hypothesis examines the relationship between return on equity 
(ROE) and CSR rankings. We hypothesize that there is an impact of CSR 
initiatives on the stock value of a firm. The choice of ROE for analysis 
aligns with a similar study by Liu et al. (2021) as it indicates the per-
formance of a company in managing shareholders’ invested capital in 
the company. The formula for ROA is depicted as Eq. (2). 

ROE =
Net Income

Shareholder′ s Equity
(2) 

Hypothesis (H3). CSR has a statistically significant impact on net 
profit margin 

Net profit margin (NPM) is a metric used to calculate a company’s 
earnings after deducting all expenses (operating and non-operating) 
over the course of a fiscal year. Prior to this study, NPM was exam-
ined in studies such as Cho et al. (2019) in which CSR had a significant 
positive correlation with the net profit ratio. NPM is calculated as shown 
in Eq. (3). 

NPM =
Net Profit
Net Sales

(3) 

Hypothesis (H4). CSR has a statistically significant impact on Tobin’s 
Q 

To validate the value of a firm, Tobin’s Q ratio is used, which is the 
ratio of the total assets of the firm divided by its market value, see Eq. 
(4). Tobin’s Q is distinctive from previous indicators due to its metrics, 
which are both market-based and accounting-based. Therefore, it is less 
prone to intentional or unintentional alteration by companies. It is 
shown that CSR has a positive effect on Tobin’s Q ratio (Zhang and Cui, 
2020). 

Tobin′ s Q =
Equity Market Value + Liabilities′Market Value
Equity Book Value + Liabilities′Market Value

(4) 

Hypothesis (H5). CSR has a statistically significant impact on labor 
productivity 

Hypothesis 5 investigates the statistical relationship between CSR 
initiatives and labor productivity, which is a ratio that measures the 
amount of output (product or service of a business) produced by each 
workforce. As labor productivity has positive impacts on economic 
growth (Kelani et al., 2019), it should be taken into consideration as an 
important player in the performance of companies, particularly with 
regard to CSR that is in direct contact with the workforce of a company. 
Moreover, a study by Newman et al. (2020) done on over 5000 Viet-
namese enterprises, proved that socially responsible actions have a 
positive correlation with firm efficiency. Although there are various 
units for describing labor productivity from a psychological, social, and 
organizational behavioral standpoint, we have obtained the more eco-
nomic unit, which is defined as revenue per employee (Nurmilaakso, 
2009; see Eq. (5)). 

Labor Productivity =
Total Revenue

Total Number of Employees
(5)  

4. Research models 

To conduct this empirical study, financial data from companies be-
tween 2018 and 2021 were gathered. These data were obtained through 
the annual reports of the companies, available on the companies’ web-
sites. Among the 115 European mining companies listed on CSR Hub, a 
sample consisting of 181 samples was attained from 45 of the companies 
based on the firm requirements of the study, which aligns with the 
sample size of Samo & Murad (2019). The sample is chosen based on the 
age and total revenue of the firm, which is classified as medium and 
large mining companies with at least 500 employees and a yearly rev-
enue of $50 million. 

As companies are selected, procedures are conducted to calculate the 
return on assets, return on equity, net profit margin, Tobin’s Q, and 
labor productivity. In terms of CSR indicators, CSRHub has developed a 
unique method for compiling CSR metrics from over 175 companies in 
five steps in order to rank and rate the companies in individual cate-
gories. First, the data is mapped to a central outline as the CSR perfor-
mance of each company is placed within 16 subcategories aligned with 
17 United Nations Sustainable Development Goals that fit into one of the 
four main categories, namely: Community, Employee, Environment, and 
Government. Next, the data undergoes the rating process on a 0–100 
scale (100 being the full score). In the consequent step, comparisons of 
ratings from various CSR sources for each company are carried out to 
avoid any bias. As for step four, the weights for each adopted source are 
implemented to estimate the ratings for the appointed subcategories. 
Lastly, ratings that are not provided with adequate information are 
removed from the database. 

The dependent variables are considered return on assets, return on 
equity, net profit margin, Tobin’s Q, and labor productivity, whereas 
ratings for board, diversity and labor rights, energy and climate change, 
environment policy and reporting, human rights and supply chain, 
product, transparency and reporting, community development and 
philanthropy, training health and safety are indicators for independent 
variables. The data were run through two analyses to conduct the study. 
The characteristics of the variables were observed using correlation and 
descriptive analysis, and a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and economic performance was identified using panel regression 
with a fixed and random effects model. 

5. Results 

5.1. Descriptive statistics 

The descriptive analysis of the models consisting of independent and 
dependent variables for 180 observations is shown in Table 2. 

The independent variables used in the study are board (BRD), di-
versity and labor rights (DVLBR), energy and climate change (ENCLC), 
environment policy and reporting (ENVPR), human rights and supply 

Table 2 
Summary of descriptive analysis.  

Variables Obs Mean Std. Dev. Min Max 

ROA 180 8.116 9.042056 − 10.14 41.79 
ROE 180 0.126757 0.272947 − 0.883508 0.971619 
NPM 180 0.105817 0.155006 − 0.3892 0.4821 
TQ 180 0.700854 0.131076 0.19 0.951545 
LP 180 2.896722 1.389760 1 5.77 
BRD 180 55.81383 10.39826 24.5 79.46 
CDPH 180 52.78067 9.053437 23.74 76.98 
DVLBR 180 56.86078 11.1109 25.21 82.61 
ENCLC 180 52.89122 10.20336 30.85 87.8 
ENVPR 180 57.32356 9.276573 26.42 77.36 
HRSC 180 53.77994 8.979924 25.3 86.25 
PRD 180 46.36128 9.243523 20.88 66.55 
THS 180 56.31417 10.88124 30 79.15 
TRRP 180 54.42394 8.861774 33.25 82.02  

M. Yousefian et al.                                                                                                                                                                                                                             



The Extractive Industries and Society 13 (2023) 101226

7

chain (HRSC), product (PRD), transparency and reporting (TRRP), 
community development and philanthropy (CDPH), training health and 
safety (THS) to be used as a proxy to measure CSR performance using the 
ratings and rankings of CSRHub, while return on assets (ROA), return of 
equity (ROE), net profit margin (NPM), Tobin’s Q (TQ), and labor pro-
ductivity (LP) act as our dependent variables. Tobin’s Q and ROA on 
average for European mining companies are approximately 70% and 7% 
respectively. Furthermore, labor productivity is 1.39 dollars per 
employee, which is in line with statistics presented by Eurostat (2022). 
Also, it can be seen that the ranking rates of the companies in CSR ac-
tivities fluctuate in the range of 46 to 57. 

5.2. Correlation analysis 

The correlation matrix, which includes the correlation coefficients 
and statistical significance of the variables, is illustrated in Table 3. 

Using the Pearson correlation test, CSR performance indicators have 
been analyzed. Although the maximum correlation found is almost 69, it 
is still considered a moderate correlation (Ratner, 2009). Therefore, no 
evidence of multicollinearity is found to bias the results of our study. 

5.3. Hypotheses of the study 

The hypotheses mentioned earlier are assessed using fixed-effects 
regression models as follows: 

Hypothesis 1. There is a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and return on assets 

ROAit = α + β1BRDit− 1 + β2CDPHit− 1 + β3DVLBRit− 1 + β4ENCLCit− 1

+ β5ENVPRit− 1 + β6HRSCit− 1 + β7PRDit− 1 + β8THSit− 1

+ β9TRRPit− 1 + εit  

As can be seen from Table 4, CSR has a statistically positive impact 
on ROA. Out of 9 independent variables, training health and safety and 
product, with p-values of 0.0087 and 0.0211 respectively, have shown a 
statistically positive significant correlation with ROA, while community 
development and philanthropy with a p-value of 0.0118 is shown to 
have a negative relationship with the model. Also, the findings depict 
that the model is statistically significant at a p-value of 0.000 with an 
adjusted R2 of 70.5% and F-statistics of 9.087. None of the other vari-
ables are associated with the model, and therefore, they do not have any 
effects on ROA. In addition, the Durbin Watson statistic value was found 
to be at 2.3717 which is less than 2.5000 meaning that there is no 
autocorrelation in the model in addition to the average VIF of 2.629 
implying no multicollinearity for the model. 

Hypothesis 2. There is a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and return on equity 

ROEit = α + β1BRDit− 1 + β2CDPHit− 1 + β3DVLBRit− 1 + β4ENCLCit− 1

+ β5ENVPRit− 1 + β6HRSCit− 1 + β7PRDit− 1 + β8THSit− 1

+ β9TRRPit− 1 + εit  

The relationship between ROE and CSR is tested in this hypothesis, 
which shows a significant relationship at a p-value of 0.000. The reli-
ability of model is explained by a 68.3% adjusted R2, and 8.288 for the F- 
statistics of the model. The p-values for statistically positive correlated 
variables are: diversity and labor rights (0.0294), product (0.0120), and 
training health and safety (0.0061), whereas that of the negatively 
correlated one is community development and philanthropy (0.000). 
The Durbin-Watson statistic value is 2.3985, which, together with the 
VIF value of 1.639, indicates that the model lacks autocorrelation and 
multicollinearity (see Table 4). 

Hypothesis 3. There is a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and net profit margin 

NPMit = α + β1BRDit− 1 + β2CDPHit− 1 + β3DVLBRit− 1 + β4ENCLCit− 1

+ β5ENVPRit− 1 + β6HRSCit− 1 + β7PRDit− 1 + β8THSit− 1

+ β9TRRPit− 1 + εit  

This hypothesis evaluates the association between the net profit 
margin of the mining companies as a proxy for profitability and the CSR 
indicators as shown in Table 4. The model findings confirm the hy-
pothesis due to the significant relationship between the dependent 
variable and the independent variables. Community development and 
philanthropy, with a p-value of 0.0059 indicating a negative effect, and 
training health and safety, with a p-value of 0.0152 indicating a positive 
influence, are the only influencing indicators. The rest of the variables 
have shown no statistical correlation with the independent variable. The 
explanatory coefficients of the regression model are a F-statistic of 
5.8263, an adjusted R2 of 58.8%, and a p-value of 0.000. The diagnosis 
of autocorrelation through the Durbin Watson statistic with a value of 
2.106 shows no autocorrelation in the model. Also, the average VIF is 
3.062 which mitigates the concern for multicollinearity. 

Hypothesis 4. There is a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and Tobin’s Q 

TQit = α + β1BRDit− 1 + β2CDPHit− 1 + β3DVLBRit− 1 + β4ENCLCit− 1

+ β5ENVPRit− 1 + β6HRSCit− 1 + β7PRDit− 1 + β8THSit− 1 + β9TRRPit− 1

+ εit  

With a similar approach, hypothesis 4 investigate the influence of 
CSR activities on Tobin’s Q as the indicator of the value of the firms. 
Using cross-section weights, the model introduces a statistical signifi-
cance in the relationship between CSR and firms’ value with a p-value of 
0.000, adjusted R2 value of 97%, and an F-statistics equal to 146.180. By 
analyzing the p-values of the indicators, it is shown that a handful of 
indicators affect the Tobin’s Q. Interestingly, positively affecting in-
dicators with their respective p-values are: human rights and supply 
chain (0.0429), transparency and reporting (0.0154), and training 
health and safety (0.0302), whereas the negative ones are: diversity and 
labor rights (0.0035), environment policy and reporting (0.000), and 
product (0.000). There is no multicollinearity due to the average VIF 

Table 3 
Correlation analysis,.  

Variables (1) (2) (3) (4) (5) (6) (7) (8) (9) 

Board 1         
Diversity & Labor Rights 0.50162 1        
Energy & Climate Change 0.230137 0.378128 1       
Environment Policy & Reporting 0.387797 0.566759 0.668228 1      
Human Rights & Supply Chain 0.347331 0.556636 0.513201 0.580294 1     
Product 0.015104 0.339248 0.344178 0.378443 0.413159 1    
Transparency & Reporting 0.505082 0.592467 0.475878 0.592571 0.453359 0.313199 1   
Community Development & Philanthropy 0.28713 0.487033 0.449839 0.511236 0.54596 0.280072 0.258154 1  
Training Health & Safety 0.583299 0.626956 0.545003 0.651652 0.535529 0.263112 0.503038 0.698204 1  
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value of 1.268. The null hypothesis of autocorrection is rejected as the 
value of the Durbin Watson statistic is 1.9254 which can be found in 
Table 4. 

Hypothesis 5. There is a statistically significant relationship between 
CSR and labor productivity 

LPit = α + β1BRDit− 1 + β2CDPHit− 1 + β3DVLBRit− 1 + β4ENCLCit− 1

+ β5ENVPRit− 1 + β6HRSCit− 1 + β7PRDit− 1 + β8THSit− 1 + β9TRRPit− 1

+ εit  

As for the assessment of the effects of CSR on labor productivity, 
hypothesis 5 is tested with the following results: the model shows a 
statistically significant correlation with a p-value of 0.000. The adjusted 
R2 for the model is 61% and the F-statistic = 6.2912 (see Table 4). Ac-
cording to Deng et al. (2020), none of the indicators have been shown to 
be statistically influential on labor productivity. No autocorrelation and 
multi-collinearity have been found, as the VIF for the model is 1.087 and 
the Durbin Watson statistic is 2.479. 

6. Discussion 

The models proposed in this study demonstrate that CSR has a pos-
itive impact on the economic growth of European mining companies to 
some extent. The findings of the study confirm the fundamentals of the 
theory discussed. By analyzing the results, it can be argued that the 
performance of European mining companies with regards to their CSR 
initiatives in health and safety along with product has had a major 
impact on their economic growth, while there is more room for 
improvement in their philanthropic activities and environmental 
reporting. By analyzing the results, it can be argued that the financial 
indicators of economic performance, such as the value of the firm and 
profitability, are more closely associated with labor productivity. The 
results of this study, as per reviewed in the literature, is unique and 
profound due to the fact that European mining industry has rarely been 
assessed in the subject of CSR. This paper contributes to the literature in 
line with that of Fadrul et al. (2021) and Nyeadi et al. (2018), despite the 
difference in the region of the targeted mining firms, as they have found 
a positive association between the CSR activities and the financial 

Table 4 
The results of regression models.  

Model Method Homoskedasticity 
Probability 

P-Value F- 
Statistic 

Durbin 
Watson 

Model 
VIF 

Dependent 
Variables 

T-Statistic Independent 
Variables VIF 

CSR - 
ROA 

Panel Least Squares 0.1361 0.000000 9.087168 2.371725 2.629256 BRD -0.527874 1.946962        

DVLBR 0.446596 2.285624        
ENCLC -0.627504 2.088779        
ENVPR 0.747162 2.733272        
HRSC 0.164720 2.026165        
PRD 2.335086 1.370741        
TRRP 0.286991 2.165290        
CDPH -2.553946 2.363615        
THS 2.664227 3.622555 

CSR – 
ROE 

Panel EGLS (Cross- 
section weights) 

0.0024 0.000000 8.288150 2.398586 1.639702 BRD -1.660389 1.946962        

DVLBR 2.202922 2.285624        
ENCLC -1.615070 2.088779        
ENVPR 1.076323 2.733272        
HRSC 0.328847 2.026165        
PRD 2.549374 1.370741        
TRRP -0.545854 2.165290        
CDPH -4.853876 2.363615        
THS 2.788080 3.622555 

CSR – 
NPM 

Panel Least Squares 0.3807 0.000000 5.826305 2.106788 3.062477 BRD -0.969795 1.946962        

DVLBR -0.422767 2.285624        
ENCLC -0.783466 2.088779        
ENVPR 0.297491 2.733272        
HRSC 0.620396 2.026165        
PRD 1.602872 1.370741        
TRRP 0.869494 2.165290        
CDPH -2.801022 2.363615        
THS 2.461399 3.622555 

CSR – 
TQ 

Panel EGLS (Cross- 
section weights) 

0.0000 0.000000 146.1806 1.925411 1.268880 BRD -0.891019 1.946962        

DVLBR -2.973543 2.285624        
ENCLC -1.677931 2.088779        
ENVPR -5.489522 2.733272        
HRSC 2.045597 2.026165        
PRD -5.674941 1.370741        
TRRP 2.456617 2.165290        
CDPH 1.812382 2.363615        
THS 2.191847 3.622555 

CSR – LP Panel Least Squares 0.1110 0.000000 6.291273 2.479859 1.087171 BRD -0.000308 1.946962        
DVLBR 0.013349 2.285624        
ENCLC -0.014072 2.088779        
ENVPR 0.013831 2.733272        
HRSC 0.010398 2.026165        
PRD -0.004066 1.370741        
TRRP -0.009522 2.165290        
CDPH -0.006849 2.363615        
THS 0.011952 3.622555  

M. Yousefian et al.                                                                                                                                                                                                                             



The Extractive Industries and Society 13 (2023) 101226

9

performance of the companies. Furthermore, our findings can raise 
decision-makers’ awareness by highlighting the strengths and weak-
nesses of mining firms’ CSR initiatives. 

It can be asserted that CSR is a decisive factor in the mining indus-
try’s management strategies, as it has a statistically significant associa-
tion with the economic growth of firms. This implies that increased 
investment in CSR activities can result in improved firm performance. 
This study can be a remarkable contribution to the literature as it sup-
ports the evidence provided by previous researchers. The summary of 
the models for the five assessed hypotheses is represented in Table 5. 
Hypotheses 1 to 4 can be fully accepted, whereas hypothesis 5 can be 
partially accepted. 

As the results indicate, return on assets and CSR have been found to 
be correlative, which means CSR can increase this indicator by applying 
the impactful initiatives, including training, health and safety, and 
product, and correcting the adverse ones, which are the philanthropic 
ones. Equally, it can be discussed that profitability and the return on 
equity have mainly been promoted through CSR by continuing their 
strategies on labor rights, their product(s), and health and safety, while 
altering their community development initiatives. Firms can focus on 
human rights and supply chains, transparency and reporting, and 
training to increase the value of the firm through CSR. In contrast, their 
decisions on diversity and labor rights, environment policy and report-
ing, and product should be improved. Regarding the productivity of the 
workforce, as the model shows a correlation with no impacting in-
dicators, the hidden indicators might be the cause of this effect. From an 
executive standpoint, CSR initiatives can be divided into internal and 
external. Each category consists of several sub-categories and indicators 
that require more investigation. Companies’ CSR criteria differ from 
those of mine sites (Bascompta et al., 2022). Companies with mutual 
objectives with ESG goals can have higher investment opportunities and 
are considered safer investment options due to their stronger CSR ini-
tiatives, which are considered a competitive advantage in their market. 
Therefore, it is more likely that another set of indicators might represent 
the correlation in greater detail. 

7. Conclusion 

The relationship between financial performance and CSR initiatives 
has piqued the interest of a large number of scholars, with varying re-
sults. The presented paper adds to previous research on the effects of 
CSR on economic growth (rather than just financial performance) for 
European mining companies. The extensive purpose of this study has 
been to investigate the relationship between CSR performance criteria 
and a number of indicators introducing the economic growth of the 
companies, namely return on assets, return on equity, net profit margin, 
Tobin’s Q, and labor productivity. 

The findings confirmed that there is a statistically significant asso-
ciation between economic growth and the CSR performance of the 
companies. Mining firms continually try to implement CSR initiatives so 
as to improve their reputation and increase their economic performance. 
Investors are more willing to invest in companies with solid manage-
ment due to the better utilization of their economic resources to provide 
more profit. Given the ubiquitous concept of socially responsible in-
vestment, sustainability has become a decisive factor from an investor’s 
viewpoint and should be considered prior to any extended or new in-
vestments as part of their responsibility. Companies with mutual ob-
jectives with ESG goals can have higher investment opportunities and 
are considered safer options for investment due to their stronger CSR 
initiatives, which are considered a competitive advantage in their 
market. 

This study has contributed to previous studies regarding the corre-
lation between CSR and the performance of companies, specifically in 
the extractive sector. One of the most notable aspects of this study is the 
identification of each impacting CSR indicator that is correlated with 
that of economics, which has revealed that mining firms in Europe have 

primarily performed well in terms of their products while their philan-
thropic actions have fallen short of expectations. The findings of this 
paper can be beneficial to scholars as well as industry experts in several 
ways, especially as they can be a consideration point regarding devel-
oping CSR programs and knowing which areas are more important to the 
economic return for the company. First, the paper suggests a new 
perspective to examine further the nexus of CSR and economic perfor-
mance specifically for the mining industry, as the important CSR and 
economic criteria for each industry might be different. The second 
contribution of this study is to assess as many CSR indicators related to 
mining as possible. As a result, it can provide a clearer mind for 
instinctive selection of the indicators involving the initiatives. 

Given the limitations regarding the association between CSR activ-
ities and the mining industry’s economic growth in Europe, this study 
can complement the existing literature. Although the findings of the 
paper can be used in general terms for the mining industry, they may not 
be applicable to other extractive industries such as petroleum. Future 
studies can concentrate on introducing hidden criteria that mining firms 
can be aware of to maximize their CSR performance. Another interesting 
area of research could be a meta-analysis of recent studies about the 
mining industry and CSR to present a more comprehensive perspective 
and possibly more conclusive results. Furthermore, the period of this 
study was four years due to the missing data, which can be extended for 
future studies. 
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Table 5 
Summary of the results.  

Hypothesis Test Performed Outcomes 

H1 CSR has a statistically significant influence on return 
of assets in mining companies 

Accepted 

H2 CSR has a statistically significant influence on return 
on equity in mining companies 

Accepted 

H3 CSR has a statistically significant influence on net 
profit margin in mining companies 

Accepted 

H4 CSR has a statistically significant influence on 
Tobin’s Q in mining companies 

Accepted 

H5 CSR has a statistically significant influence on labor 
productivity in mining companies 

Partially 
accepted  
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Sisto, Raffaele, López, Javier García, Quintanilla, Alberto, de Juanes, Álvaro, 
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